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State to fix hot water at public housing

Media spotlight on chilly living conditions gets officials to act

March 1, 2011

By MARK NIESSE, The Associated Press 
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HONOLULU - Hawaii's government plans to live up to an obligation to provide hot water to low-income public Honolulu housing residents who have endured cold showers and frigid dishwashing for years.

Hot water service will be restored to all apartments at Mayor Wright public housing by July 5 at a cost of about $798,000, said Nicolas Birck, housing planner for the Hawaii Public Housing Authority.

The authority pursued the funding soon after an Associated Press article this month detailed the neglect that left most of the 364-unit complex lacking hot water, considered an essential standard of living by federal and local authorities.

''It's a basic need, and we're addressing it,'' Birck said. ''We typically are underfunded, so when there's exposure of a high-profile case like this, it brings focus to what our needs are and gets the ball rolling.''

Gas-fired tankless hot water systems will be installed for the 75 percent of apartments currently lacking, using money redirected from other pending housing construction across the state, Birck said. The state has a public housing repair backlog exceeding $350 million.

Hot water previously was restored to 90 apartments since October using $250,000 that the housing authority pulled from other projects.

Fetu Kolio, president of Mayor Wright's tenant association, said he won't believe he's getting hot water in his apartment until he sees it.

''It's great news, but if it's really sincere, why weren't these kinds of things done many years ago?'' Kolio said. ''It took the magnitude of the media attention and myself speaking out before they took action.''

Mayor Wright's residents have sought repairs to solar and backup hot water systems since 2007, with limited results as lawmakers dealt with persistent budget shortfalls.

The state procurement officer approved spending the $798,000 this month, with a contract to be awarded by March 11 through an expedited public bidding process, Birck said. The tankless hot water systems are intended as a backup to rooftop solar panels, some of which are leaking or broken.

State legislators are considering spending an additional $5.6 million for a more comprehensive replacement of solar panels and water tanks to complement the tankless gas-fired systems. About $3.1 million of the money is being sought by lawmakers for next fiscal year, and Gov. Neil Abercrombie requested the remaining $2.5 million to complete the project in 2013.

''The fact that those residents don't have hot water, that's unacceptable,'' said Abercrombie spokeswoman Donalyn Dela Cruz. ''He's taking a look at what are those public services that have been neglected.''

Mayor Wright's hot water systems began breaking down in 2002, causing residents to sometimes boil water to compensate, which raises electricity bills, takes time and isn't safe.

''As the landlord of these properties, the state isn't dedicating enough resources to keep them in good shape,'' said Rep. Karl Rhoads, D-Kakaako-Downtown. ''You can take a cold shower for a couple of nights and it's not the end of the world, but if you have to do it consistently, that's an emergency.''
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